
 

Shutterbug Times 

Official Newsletter of the Olympia Camera Club 

Olympia, WA 

Established in 1935 

 
September 2019    www.olympiacameraclub.org Volume 84, Issue 9 

Find us on Facebook: www.facebook.com/groups/OlympiaCameraClub 

 
Northern Nevada Railroad  

http://www.olympiacameraclub.org
http://www.facebook.com/groups/OlympiaCameraClub


 

Page 2              Volume 84, Issue 9, September 2019   

In this issue: 

Presidentôs Corner p. 2  

Editorôs Note p. 2 

Photography Quote p. 2 

Monthly Meeting Topics p. 3 

Roy Rodeo Field Trip Report p. 4 - 5 

Sept Feld Trip - Percival Landing p. 6 

Planning Picnic Report p. 6 

Local Events p. 7 

NPPNW Fall Meeting p. 7 

NPPNW Registration Form p. 8 

New Member Profile p. 9 

Member Profile p. 9-10 

NWCCC News p. 10 

2019-20 Interclub Competition p. 10 

Feeder Birds p. 11 

Printing at Costco p. 12 

Waterfall Season p. 12 - 13 

Ridgefield Book Opportunity p. 13 

Thanks for the Memory p.13 

Membership Report p. 14 

Member Directory p. 14 

ñBokehò p. 14 

Member Gallery p. 14 - 15 

Board Mtg Minutes p. 16 - 17 

Photo Quote p. 17 

PSA p. 18 

Dates to Remember p.  18 

How to Submit to Newsletter p. 18 

Upcoming Meetings p. 19 

Executive Committee p. 20 

Committee Contacts p. 20 

Presidentôs Corner -  
 
Welcome back to our regularly sched-
uled meeting sessions. And welcome to 
our new members who have joined the 
Olympia Camera Club during the sum-
mer. I hope everyone enjoyed the short 
break that we have every summer, and 
that you had time to get out and exercise 
your shutter finger.  
 
I just want to remind everyone that our 
meetings during the month are held at 
Capital High School, POD A and that 
while there is quite a bit of construction 
going on at the school; our meetings 
should not be impacted. We have al-
ways parked in the upper parking lot 
and entered the school through the Ad-
ministration entrance. You will notice 
that the lower parking lot is completely 
torn up, but I donôt anticipate that the 
parking in the upper lot will be greatly 
reduced because of it. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

I also want to thank all of the Club 
members who participated in the Survey 
- and to all of you who provided input at 
the Annual Planning Picnic/Potluck. 
The survey (and your input) helps us to 
prioritize the topics we bring to you in 
the upcoming months. Iôm really excit-
ed for this upcoming year and look for-
ward to seeing you all at Camera Club 
meetings, Field Trips and other Events!! 
 
  
   Bruce Livingston 

Editorôs Note 
 
Our club summer break has come to an end as we start                                                      
the new club meeting year. I know a lot of you have 
been traveling this summer and trying new photog-
raphy techniques. Please consider sharing articles and 
images through the monthly newsletter. Send all  
submissions to: newsletter@olympiacameraclub.org. 
 
       
        Pam Hoaglund, Editor 

 

mailto:newsletter@olympiacameraclub.org
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Monthly Meetings 

All meetings are held at 
 

Capital High School, Pod A 
2707 Conger Ave NW 
Olympia, WA 98502 

 Practical Photography 
September 10, 2019 

     7-9 pm 
Welcome back from the summer hiatus. As you may know I will be the chair of the 
practical photography group for the upcoming year, so here we go.  
 
This monthôs meeting will be all about gear, large and small. It seems that when we 
are considering buying a new camera or lens we go to great lengths reading reviews 
and doing research. When it comes to the rest of our kit I think things are a little 
more confusing. If it wasnôt I would not have four camera bags and three tripods. So 
come to the meeting and join the discussion. See you there.   

 
            Ed Tromble, Coordinator 

Member Sharing Night 
September 17, 2019 

 7-9 pm 
Our first Member Sharing night will start with a slide show of the club members who won ribbons in the Thurston Co. 
Fair photography competition. 
  
Then we want to see what you have been doing over the summer. Please bring images of your summer activities, new 
things you have learned, new places you have explored, etc. Limit is four images, digital or print or a combination of 
digital and print. Size your digital images to 1024-2048 pixels on the long side, jpeg only. Place the images in a folder 
with your name on the folder. Use a jump drive/thumb drive to bring your images to the meeting.  

            Pam Hoaglund, Coordinator 

General Meeting 
September 24, 2019 

7-9 pm 
This year I will be coordinating the General Meeting and hope to bring in some of our own members to speak and out-
side photographers as well.  
 
This month Greg Mennegar will present a program on studio lighting and portrait photog-
raphy. He will also show some of his artistic photography.  Greg is a Washington native 
who moved to the Olympia area in 2006.  He has always had a casual interest in art.  His 
grandfather was a painter and his mother was very creative, always working on one craft 
project or another.  He drew a lot when he was a teenager, but never actively pursued art.  
He first became interested in photography around 2003 when he purchased a 2 megapixel 
Olympus point and shoot digital camera.  He dabbled in photography for a while and 
bought a DSLR in 2007.  At that time, Greg embarked on a journey to learn about studio 
lighting.  Since then he has focused primarily on portraits and fine art photography as well 
as the occasional wedding and events arena.  Greg organized the Olympia Photographers Group and is very active in 
teaching new techniques in photography and speaking with fellow photographers.  

 
            Townsend Walton, Coordinator 
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Roy Rodeo Field Trip Report 
by Susan Bradley 

 
This yearôs Roy Pioneer Rodeo was an Olympia Camera 
Club unofficial field trip.  I call it unofficial because the 
club goes on holiday in the summer months.  There was 
the chance to meet up at the park and ride so that some 
people could carpool.  But since Roy is close, it seemed 
that everyone wanted to drive.  We all met just past the 
ticket booth and broke into smaller groups to claim our 
photo spots.  The weather behaved for most of the event.  
We only had to duck under cover for a quick bit of rain 
and the rest of the time it was a perfect day to be out-
doors.  
 
This was a great chance to practice action photography, 
as well as some great opportunities for street type photog-
raphy.  I have seen some of the images from the trip post-
ed on our Facebook page. I think everyone got some 
powerful images of the action and a few fine street type 
images. 
 
After the rodeo a few of us met at Shariôs Cafe and Pies 
in Lacey to talk about the day.  It was a nice chance to get 
to know club members better, talk about the images we 
thought we captured and some future trips we are think-
ing of taking.  I truly hope that everyone had a wonderful 
time.  I know I did, and it was made better by sharing the 
moment with other camera enthusiasts. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Roy Rodeo photo gallery continues  

on next page. 
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Roy Rodeo Photo Gallery 
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Field Trip ï September 14, 2019 
Noon to 4pm 

Percival Landing and  
Olympia Farmers Market 

Leader Susan Bradley 
 

We will meet at the tower by the Anthonyôs Homeport at 
noon.  The photographic opportunities include public art, 
street photography either on the waterfront or at the 
Farmers Market, plants and flowers, wildlife and boats in 
the harbor.  The field trip leader will be Susan Bradley.  
Susan will point out the mentors to those who would like 
some help.  If you have any questions you can email or 
call Susan.  Her information is in the member directory. 
 

Percival Landing is one of Olympia's three waterfront 
parks and is located on the east side of Budd Bay. This 
popular park and the adjacent farmers market are in the 
heart of downtown.  The Landing includes a 0.9-mile 
boardwalk extending along the eastern shoreline of West 
Bay from the Fourth Avenue Bridge to Thurston Avenue.  
There are public art sculptures along the boardwalk.  The 
Market includes vendors and usually live entertainment.  
There will be mentors available for those who are still 
learning how to use a camera that is new to them or if 
someone is struggling with a type of photography.   
 
Map of the public art https://
olympiawa.maps.arcgis.com/apps/Shortlist/index.html?
appid=1c5824c9ed03473bb454b83e8b4928ef 
 
We can meet up after at Dancing Goats Espresso Bar to 
talk about the day. https://goo.gl/maps/
f5CgzoYKAuJM2n3C7 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Report from the Annual Planning Picnic 

On the evening of August 27, 2019 we held our OCC 
Annual Planning Picnic at the Black lake Grange. We 
had one of our largest turnouts and lots of good food. Af-
ter a delicious meal President Bruce Livingston went 
over the results of the survey which was completed by 56 
members. The number one thing members want to learn 
is how to critique their images. There are plans to address 
this topic in several different ways at meetings this year. 
Several of the other topics that scored well on the survey, 
as well as Field Trip destinations were also discussed 
with lots of great feedback from the members.  
Social coordinator, Linda Pardee reported that 28 people 
signed up for the potluck but 48 people attended the 
event. In order for us to better prepare for events like this 
it is imperative that members sign up using the online 
signup for the event. If using the online signup isnôt 
convenient or possible, please email or call Linda that 
you will be attending, how many will be in your party 
and what food item you will bring. Lindaôs contact 
information will be provided in the announcements for 
the social events. 

https://olympiawa.maps.arcgis.com/apps/Shortlist/index.html?appid=1c5824c9ed03473bb454b83e8b4928ef
https://olympiawa.maps.arcgis.com/apps/Shortlist/index.html?appid=1c5824c9ed03473bb454b83e8b4928ef
https://olympiawa.maps.arcgis.com/apps/Shortlist/index.html?appid=1c5824c9ed03473bb454b83e8b4928ef
https://goo.gl/maps/f5CgzoYKAuJM2n3C7
https://goo.gl/maps/f5CgzoYKAuJM2n3C7
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Looking for Ideas? See the OCC  
Club Calendar 
by Susan Badley 

 

Field Trip Coordinators, Susan Bradley and Cynthia 
Whelan are trying a new feature to the OCC calendar 

called ñPhoto Fun.ò  Photo Fun will show events that are 
happening within Western Washington that offer 
photography opportunities. They will be identified on the 

calendar and in the monthly newsletter.   

Since most of these events are on the weekends, we have 
created some limits.  No more than three events, includ-
ing club field trips, will be added per weekend, and free 

or low-cost events will be given priority over other 
events.  Members will receive one OCC email per event.  

We welcome any suggestions for events that could be 
added to the calendar.  If you have an idea, please email 

either of us with as much information as possible.  Please 
try to only send events that are at least two weeks or more 
away so that we have time to add it.  

This monthôs Photo Fun events: 

Sept 14th ï Vashon Japan Festival 

Sept 14th & 15th ï Snohomish Sunflower Festival 

Sept 21st ï Historic Fort Steilacoom Museum Day 

Sept 21st ï NW Indigenous Peoples: Sharing Powwow 
Ways 

Sept 21st ï Tacoma Moon Festival 

NATURE PHOTOGRAPHY AT ITS BEST 
by Frank Townsend 

 
The fall meeting of the Nature Photographers of the Pa-
cific Northwest (NPPNW) will be November 2, 2019 at 
Clackamas Community College (19600 Molalla Ave,  
Oregon City, OR 91045).  The doors will open at 8:30 
AM, and program will begin at 10 AM. 
 
The invited speaker is Chris Balmer under the generous 
sponsorship of NIKON.  Chris is a professional nature 
photographer who has been highly successful in the sale 
of stock and fine art images.  In addition, Chris operates 
Photo Adventure Workshops which provides workshops 
and one-on-one training in worldwide settings.  Chrisô 
morning presentation is titled ñEfficiency and 
Consistency.ò The afternoon presentation is titled 
ñMastering the Art of Seeing.ò 
 
 

Do bring your digital camera bodies for cleaning of the 
sensor, focus screen, and mirror apparatus as well as 
firmware updates at a bargain price by Advance Camera.  
 
Digital Competition: In order to increase the number of 
Plant Life submissions, one Plant Life submission will 
not count toward the total of a maximum of two digital 
submissions. Digital files must be received no later than 
October 25. Send your digital files as email attachments, 
each 3 MB or smaller, to submissions@nppnw.org.  In-
clude text in the email message that describes the photo 
attachments.  See the competitions page of the website for 
complete details.  Use the following format for naming 
digital submissions: Category ï Title by FirstName Last-
Name.jpg. Example:  Wildlife ï Bull Moose by John 
Doe.jpg.  Categories continue to be Plant Life, Scenic, 
and Wildlife. A confirmation of receipt will be sent for 
every submitted image. If you submit but do not receive a 
confirmation email by the deadline for submissions, 
please contact the competition manager at submis-
sions@nppnw.org. 
 
Print Competition: In addition, participants are encour-
aged to bring a maximum of two prints. The prints may 
be matted but not framed.  The total external dimensions 
(including mat) must not exceed 40 inches (length + 
width). The categories for the print competitions are the 
same as those for the projected images.  Deliver prints to 
the meeting between 8:30 and 9:45 AM. 
 
Directions: Take Interstate 205 to exit 10 (Molalla Ave.).  
Proceed east (right if you are coming from the south or 
left if you are coming from the north) for 3.3 miles. Turn 
left on Douglas Loop Road. This is the entrance to Clack-
amas Community College. Park in the large lot that is im-
mediately ahead and slightly to your right. We will meet 
in the Gregory Forum which is approximately one block 
from the parking lot. There will be signs to direct you.  
 
Lodging: For those that wish to arrive on Friday (Nov. 
1), a block of rooms has been reserved. Please contact the 
Monarch Hotel directly to reserve a room (503-652-
1515). If you identify yourself as a member of the Nature 
Photographers of the Pacific Northwest, you will receive 
a special rate of $99 plus tax for one or two persons. This 
block of rooms will only be reserved until Oct. 12.  From 
I-205 take exit 14. You will see the Hotel on the west 
side of I-205. The Monarchôs address is 12566 SE 93 
Ave.; Clackamas, OR 97015. The Monarch Hotel will be 
the site of an informal conversation among NPPNW 
members beginning at 7:30 PM on Friday evening. 
 
Printable registration form on next page 
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SEMIANNUAL MEMBERSHIP/PREREGISTRATION 

 
Name(s) ___________________________________________________________ 
 
     ___________________________________________________________ 
 
 

 Single membership   $10        
 Two members, one address  $15   
 Three members, one address  $20     
 Four members, one address  $25 
 
Make checks payable to the Nature Photographers of the Pacific Northwest and mail to Frank Townsend, 1111 Arch-
wood Drive SW, #215, Olympia, WA 98502. On-site membership/registration will be $5 per participant more than the 
above. 

 
Address____________________________________________________________ 
 
Telephone________________________ E-Mail__________________________ 

 
The Nature Photographers of the Pacific Northwest meets twice a year, rotating meeting sites. The primary purpose 
of the NPPNW is to share information about nature and wildlife photography and thereby to promote the growth and 
development of its members. Our next meeting will be April 4, 2020 in the Olympia\Tacoma area. 

 

Special Thanks to NIKON 
 

 

 

 

 

 

NPPNW 

Check here_________ 

if this is your first meeting 

or if this is a new email. 
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New Member Profile: Chris Shealy 
 
What or who brought you 
to the club? 
I found the club on Face-
book and possibly Town-
send talked me into com-
ing. 
 
How did you get interest-
ed in photography? 
My dad was a photogra-
pher and gave me my first DSLR the original Canon Re-
bel and that started everything. 
 
What kind of photography do you like to do? 
 I love all types of photography but concert photography 
is my favorite thing to shoot. 
 
What equipment is in your camera bag? 
Canon EOS R and any combination of Canon, Sigma and 
Lensbaby lenses depending on what I am shooting. 
 
  What post processing programs do you use? 
Adobe Photoshop, Luminar, Aurora HDR and Topaz. 
 
 What do you want to learn from the club? 
 Natural lighting, studio lighting anything that helps push 
my photography to a better place. 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Member Profile: Kay Schultz 
 
What or who brought you to the 
club?    
I found the club through the inter-
net if I remember right.   
 
How did you get interested in 
photography?   
My friends 
and professors sparked my interest 
in Visual and Audio media.  Iôm 
interested in the art, sociology, 
ethics, and science of photography.   
 
Serious photo fun started when I was a member of The 
Amateur Ghost Hunters of Seattle and Tacoma 
(AGHOST).  I met my mentor and good friend, Jake 
Warga, Visual Anthropologist and Public Radio Audio 
guy.  He let me tag along on many of his photo journeys 
including video filming ghost hunts in Deerfield, MA 
and on a photo assignment of artisans in Morocco.  
  
My childhood interest in the arts continues today through 
photography so I canôt say when I became interested. I 
seldom dabble in pottery, oil paints, and weaving now, 
yet find a creative outlet through photography.  I met 
Barbara Kates through a pottery class she spon-
sored.  Later, I enrolled in her SPSCC photography 
classes. She taught more than the essentials. We played 
with water, color and oil.   Barbra challenged us to print 
our own photos, frame them, and put them on the wall!     
 
Through The Evergreen State College, I took classes 
in media and ethics from Gilda Sheppard. The ñLighting 
for Film and Videoò class taught complex theory on 
lighting for a video. Steve Davis taught the Documentary 
Photography theory with a critical eye.  He called my 
saturated style ñHappy Colorsò in a not so 
complimentary tone.  Thurston County TV taught me 
video production, sound and studio cameras.  
 
What kind of photography do you like to do?  
I like telling a story with light and visual anthropology.  I 
like street photography or any photography for relaxa-
tion.  I use the camera to be in the moment. Some people 
might call it meditation.    
 
What equipment is in your camera bag?  
Canon 6D and 7D bodies. My favorite lenses are the 70-
200, 16-35, and 50 mm.  My first camera was a Nikon 
film camera. I switched to Canon digital because friends 
used Canon, but the Nikon was awesome too. Audio gear 

ό/ƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ƻƴ ǇŀƎŜ млύ 
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includes a Zoom recorder and Sennheiser shotgun micro-
phone.  
 
What post processing programs do you use?  
Lightroom and Photoshop. For video I learned to use Fi-
nal Cut Pro.  For audio I have used Audacity and oth-
ers. The Documentary Photography class at Evergreen 
was a film class and used the darkroom. I loved the dark-
room and would often be the last person out.   
 
What do you want to learn from the club?   
I enjoy the enthusiasm of the group. I hope to improve 
the craft in a non-competitive way and meet people.  I am 
ready to purchase lighter weight gear and would like 
some equipment advice. I loved the example of the 
smoke photography setup.    
 
 

 

NWCCC NEWS 
by Frank Townsend 

Last month I reported that Brooks Jennings would be the 
featured speaker at the November 9 NWCCC Confer-
ence.  It seems the announcement was a tad premature as 
another opportunity for him arose and the NWCCC re-
leased him from his obligation.  Instead we are fortunate 
to have the noted Seattle photographer David Julian agree 
to be the key note speaker for the Conference.  David is a 
published photographer and illustrator who mentors and 
conducts workshops.  You can see David's work at 
www.davidjulian.com. 

 

 

 

 

2019-2020 PSA PID Interclub Competition 
Coordinator Pam Hoaglund 

 

Several changes have been made to the organization of 
the Photographic Society of America (PSA) Interclub 
competitions for the 2019-2020 year.  
 
The changes are: 

Size of digital images 1400x1050 
One make-up per year allowed 
Cannot use any image that was scored in a  
previous round 

Three rounds per year, closing Nov 15, Feb 
15, Apr 15 

Participating members must sign the image 
release form 

In each round, each club can enter six images, 
one per member entered in that round 

 
I will have the signup sheet at the Practical Meeting on 
September 10. Signup will be first come.  
 

Requirements for Entering Image in PSA In-
terclub Competition 
You must be an OCC member to participate but do not 
have to be an individual member of PSA. 
Entry Guidelines: 
Images are to be digital only. Film images can be 
scanned into digital.  

Photographic work must be the makerôs; no commer-
cial clip art is allowed. 

Category is General.  Content is ñopenò and may 
include creative images, with all forms of 
manipulation permitted. 

Color or Monochrome. Monochrome images are 
those that give the impression of black and white, 
or black and white plus one fully toned color. 

All submitted images are judged together and are not 
separated by Color or Monochrome.  

Image Release Form: signed by participating mem-
bers. It guarantees the images are: 
Their own work 
They have the necessary model and or proper-
ty release if ever needed 

They give PSA permission to display their 
images on the PID Interclub website 

They understand they alone hold all copy-
rights 

Image Size: 
Digital images will be 1400x1050  
JPEG format only, with no file size re-
strictions. 

sRGB color space is recommended 
Suggested file name: title of im-
age_photographers name. DO NOT put a 
watermark on the image.  

ό/ƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ǇŀƎŜ фύ 

http://www.davidjulian.com
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Feeder Birds 
by Dennis Plank 

 
Sometimes luck drops wonderful opportunities in your 
lap and, if youôre prepared, it can be an exhilarating ex-
perience. The last month has provided several such occa-
sions for me.   
 
It started on the 4th of 
August when I had 
finished photo-
graphing back yard 
birds attracted to our 
feeders and was sit-
ting on the back 
porch. Suddenly, I 
heard the Purple Martins sound 
their alarm call and a Cooperôs 
Hawk landed on one of our bird 
baths.  The camera was still on 
the porch with me and I was 
able to open a door and get a 
fair number of shots in some 
really sweet light before it left. 
 
The next occasion was at 11:20 
on the morning of the 21st of 
August, I was again on our back porch and about to walk 

out the door with the recy-
cling when I saw a Sharp-
shinned Hawk on the cross 
bar of the feeding station.  
My photography room is just 
through a sliding glass door 
from the porch and I raced in 
and grabbed my camera.  As 
it turned out, racing was 

hardly necessary.  I took a few shots through the porch 
screen just in case I couldnôt do any better and very slow-
ly opened the porch door that gave the best view of the 
hawk.  I took quite a few images just leaning against the 
porch in the open doorway, but eventually stepped out for 
a better angle.  The hawk completely ignored me. Even-
tually it flew to a nearby apple tree and another Sharpie 
flew up from it.  Both were juveniles and judging by the 
size disparity and the way they acted, they were a brother 
and sister.  Neither seemed to much care for the others 
company, but after a little argu-
ment they settled on different 
perches.  They moved around 
quite a bit and sometimes left 
for a short while, but kept com-
ing back and never paid much 
attention to me as I moved 
around looking for better  
angles.   

When I downloaded the card that afternoon, I found Iôd 
taken 1451 images over the hour and 50 minutes they 
were here, and amazingly over 600 of them were good 
enough to not delete immediately, leaving me with the 
delightful task of sorting 
through to find the best ones.  
In addition to two very coop-
erative hawks, it was an over-
cast and showery day, provid-
ing some interesting back-
grounds and great, if limited 
light.   
 
Since that banner day, Iôve had three other days when a 
Sharpie has come to spend some time in front of my cam-
era.  One of them appears to be the male of the first pair 

and itôs been interesting to watch 
it learn some patience and how 
to tuck itself out of sight and 
wait for the Goldfinches to re-
turn.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

A new one showed up on 
the 29th with distinctive 
white patches on the back and as 
I was writing this I looked out to 
see it again. 
 
You might think that with so 
many opportunities and images, I 
would get bored with these birds 
and at one point, I almost decid-
ed that I had had enough, but I 
went out anyhow and was re-
warded with some special poses 
and some really nice perches. 

So keep feeding the birds, because you never know what 
might come to your feeders! 


